CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

APRIL 18, 2011
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Patricia J. Nerguson at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, April 18, 2011.  
Present were Council Members Jim Erickson, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Patricia J. Nerguson.

Absent was Council Member Greg Sandahl.

Also present were Darlene Brown, Vonn Pankratz, Pat Stallock, Joe & Bobbie Turner, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Mayor Nerguson asked for any additions to the agenda.  Additions included: repair of the John Deere tractor, purchasing gravel, and Joe & Bobbie Turner to discuss a culvert.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the revised agenda.
Mayor Nerguson asked the council if everyone had a chance to read the March 21, 2011 Minutes.  She noted that in the minutes there was not a second made for the clerk to attend the conference she wanted to go to.  She stated that if the council is going too fast to let them know.  Erickson stated that there was plenty of time for a second as Schmiedeberg and the clerk were discussing the clerk’s smoking.  The mayor asked for any additions or corrections to the minutes.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to approve the March 21, 2011 Minutes.  
The council reviewed the claims list for bills for the month.  The clerk stated that there were no additions to the list with a total amount of claims of $7,750.35.  The council noted there was a contamination fee of $49.50 for the recycling bin.  They would like the clerk to mention in the May Newsletter that if the city continues to receive fines they will have the bin taken out.  Schmiedeberg mentioned that the contamination could also be from people living outside of town using the bin.  Anyone using the bin should follow the rules which are listed on the sign by the bin.  Fire Department claims for the month totaled $3,053.33.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.
Old business was discussed.  Mayor Nerguson read aloud a letter from the attorney in regards to the appointment of Bobby Schmiedeberg.  The attorney had contacted the Attorney General’s office for an opinion on the matter.  Ideally, when Schmiedeberg was appointed to fill the Rector vacancy, he should have only been appointed to serve until the successor of the election for that seat, Greg Sandahl, took office, rather than serving until December 31, 2010.  He should have served until the canvassing board met in November 2010, at which time Greg Sandahl should have taken office.  It appears as though there are a few options the city could consider to resolve the issue.  The city could choose to do nothing and continue on as they are or Schmiedeberg could resign from the position, if he chose not to, the council could enact an ordinance to create a special election for the position or the city could seek out a judicial proceeding on the matter.  The mayor stated again that she had no problem with Schmiedeberg serving on the council and that she did not feel as though the city should spend a bunch of money on this.  Storeby asked why the issue was not brought to the council.  Mayor Nerguson stated that it was brought up at the first meeting.  In the January council packets there was a letter from the attorney stating that he had been contacted by the mayor to look into the issue, however, he would not unless the council as a whole discussed the issue and wished to act on it.  The mayor stated that there were some citizens who had gone to her with their concerns of the appointment and brought information to her.  She started researching the issue as she was concerned about the city doing business correctly.  Storeby asked why she had not received a copy of the letter which was just read in her council packet.  She stated that the clerk always has the information for the meeting in the packets for them to review beforehand.  Mayor Nerguson stated that she has had the letter and that the clerk could make copies of the letter for her and the other council members if they wished.  She also stated that the attorney would attend a meeting or write another letter if they wished.  Storeby stated that she would like a copy of the letter but did not feel it was necessary to have the attorney attend a meeting or send another letter.  After more discussion, Erickson made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to continue conducting city business with the current city council members, including Schmiedeberg.                    
Pat Stallock was in to meet with the Revolving Loan Fund Committee in regards to the loans made to Arnie’s Market.  She reported that there are two people working on getting the financing together to purchase the store.  She stated that she is working with Border State Bank in rewriting the loan for the lien they have against the freezers.  The parties interested in purchasing the store will contact the mayor as soon as they find out about the financing.  Stallock stated that she would make a payment at the end of the month if the sale does not go through.  

The council reviewed a letter from the attorney in regards to the Nuisance Ordinance.  Attached were court documents from the tickets which were issued to those in violation.  The judge has ordered for them to come into compliance with the ordinance by July 1, 2011.  The city will need to notify the court before that date to file proof of clean up.  If proof of clean up is not filed by the City by July 1, 2011, a review of the matter will take place.

The mayor reported that she has been receiving calls about loose dogs and children being out late at night.  She stated that she had talked to the Sheriff’s Department about the city having a curfew ordinance and that if the city has one, the Sheriff’s Department would be required to come to town and enforce it.  She mentioned that she had received calls from two different parents asking about the city having an ordinance.  She told them they should attend a meeting.  Storeby asked if the calls came from people who have children.  The mayor answered yes and stated that the city should work on making a curfew ordinance.

The council reviewed the letter that was sent to six different contractors for a cost estimate for ditching.  Schmiedeberg presented some information that Justin Peterson, EJR Excavating, had dropped off in regards to surveying and providing ditch grades for the work.  This could give the city a good idea of what should be done with the ditches and an idea of the cost involved.  EJR proposes to survey the ditch from east of the Museum to the Two River outlet at a cost of $60 per hour.  They figure it will take a couple of hours.  The council discussed other places they would like surveyed which included by Adeline Grahn’s and the ditch by Kathy Hanson’s.  Schmiedeberg suggested putting a cap of $300 on the survey work.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Erickson, and carried out unanimously to have EJR Excavating perform survey work on the areas previously mentioned with a cap of $300.

Joe and Bobbie Turner were in to discuss installing a culvert.  They own the lot adjacent to their property at 120 Park Avenue.  They would like to install a culvert so that the property can be accessed.  They would like some information on who could install it.  The council offered to give their names to the contractor they choose for doing ditch work.  Schmiedeberg mentioned that they would need to get a permit from the Two Rivers Watershed District if the water would drain into the coolie.  Turners stated that they are remodeling the house at 120 Park Avenue and intend to rent it out to the Canola Plant workers.  They expressed their concerns about people parking vehicles and throwing trash on their empty lot.  Also, they noticed that there was a fort built in their trees which has since been taken down.  They do not want any kids getting hurt on their property.  They live in California but stated that they really enjoy being here.    
The clerk had contacted Dan Johnson to ask about taking down the water project sign.  Johnson had contacted Andrew at Rural Development who stated that he did not see any issues with the city taking down the sign.  He suggested storing the sign rather than disposing of it.

Storeby asked about the cleanup of Donovan Gunnarson’s lot.  The mayor stated that she has been trying to contact Mr. Gunnarson and has had no luck.  The clerk asked if anyone had contacted Dale Klegstad as that is who Gunnarson was last in contact with.  No one has contacted Klegstad.  The council would like the lot cleaned up before summer.         
Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance/Water Operator/Wastewater Operator, was in to discuss some issues with the council.  He passed out a list of maintenance items that he needs.  He reported that he was required to do an emergency discharge on the sewer ponds.  He contacted Phil Larson at MPCA for approval of the discharge.  Stromquist stated that Glenn Anderson will be coming early this week to replace a couple of curb stops and dig up the greenhouse sewer as it is backing up again.  Storeby asked which curb stops were being replaced.  The curb stop at CHS was hit by a truck and is leaking and Stromquist caught the curb stop at 323 Western Street with the blade as the curb stop was in the road.  The mayor stated that he needs to be aware of where the curb stops are located and pay attention.  Stromquist mentioned that he would like to discuss the one hour and fifteen minute meeting with Council Members Erickson and Sandahl.  The mayor stated that it would not be discussed as Council Member Sandahl was absent.  Stromquist stated that a document was placed in his file without his response and would like to address it.  The mayor stated that it would be tabled until next month.

Council Member Storeby mentioned that she had seen a write up in the Northern Watch about the City of Lake Bronson’s Wastewater treatment award.  The city received a certificate of commendation for its wastewater treatment facility staff.  
Council Member Erickson asked if the city was going to hire someone to weed whip by the sewer ponds.  Stromquist stated that he had been spraying out there last summer and fall.  There was mention of it being burnt so that it would be easy to keep clean.  Stromquist stated that the Dixon cannot handle the angle and will wear out the brakes.  There was mention last fall of the city looking for a bat wing for mowing out there.  Someone stated the city would get a weed whipper instead.  Erickson asked if he could take the John Deere in to Kittson Equipment.  Stromquist stated that it will cost about $1000 just to take it apart.  The transmission is cracked.  Erickson will pick it up at 10:00 a.m. tomorrow morning and bring it in.  Someone asked about the carburetor for the generator.  There is a piece that is broken off and it was sent in for repair.  The carburetor for the grader is ok.  Erickson said he would like to get up to ten loads of gravel hauled in as needed.  Some areas in town were mentioned that need dirt or gravel.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to purchase up to ten loads of gravel.

Stromquist asked about the list of items he needs, some of the common items he would normally just purchase, but he was told that he was not to purchase anything, not even light bulbs.  Storeby stated she was lost and asked what was going on that she was not aware of.  The mayor stated that Stromquist has been asked at every meeting to do things and that he was talked to by two council members.  She said that employees can receive verbal warnings from a supervisor at anytime.  She stated that the discussion would be tabled until the next meeting when Council Member Sandahl would be present.  Some of the items on the list, such as garbage bags and batteries, the clerk can purchase through cooperative purchasing.  Stromquist stated that he would like to have some limit set for his purchases.  He also asked if he should purchase items locally or other places where he can get a better price.  The mayor stated he should purchase locally.  One item on the list is an oxygen sensor for going in manholes.  There was a lot of discussion about it and Stromquist was told to get some exact figures on prices.  There was also a lot of discussion on purchasing and limits.  Erickson made a motion, seconded by Nerguson, and carried out unanimously to set a monthly limit of $100 for Caleb which does not include petty items such as toilet paper and light bulbs.
New business was discussed.  The council reviewed an assessment notice that the Local Board of Appeal and Equalization for the City of Lake Bronson will meet on Friday, April 29, 2011 from 3:30 p.m. – 4:00 p.m. at the Lake Bronson Community Center.  The clerk stated that Council Member Storeby will need to be present as she is the only one who has had the required training.  The clerk also said there will need to be a quorum to hold the meeting.  The clerk has posted and published the notice for the meeting.
The Greenbush veterinarian will be at the Village Square on Tuesday, May 24, 2011 from 5:30 p.m. – 7:30 p.m. for the annual pet clinic.  The clerk will be available to issue city pet licenses at that time.  A notice of the pet clinic will be mentioned in the May Newsletter and the clerk has made up posters to put up.

The council reviewed the 2010 Consumer Confidence Report from the Minnesota Department of Health.  They also reviewed the certification and notice provided by the clerk.  
The council read a letter from the clerk asking that they consider hiring Vicki Lundberg for the position of Community Center Custodian.  She was employed by the city for this position before her start in the Experience Works program.  Her time in the program will be up at the end of June.  Her salary when she was last employed in 2006 was $150 per month.  She would be satisfied with the same salary now.  The clerk stated that she was pretty certain that the city does not have to advertise the position and could offer it to the previous employee.  She will double check on the issue.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Erickson, and carried out unanimously to hire Vicki Lundberg for the position of Community Center Custodian effective July 1, 2011 with a monthly salary of $150.  

City clean-up was discussed.  Mayor Nerguson declared May 9 – May 20 as city clean-up week.  She will contact Anderson Sanitation to see what options the city has to provide an incentive for clean-up.  She would like to have an extra dumpster as the city did last year.  She also mentioned maybe getting a truck to help haul things out.  She will be in contact with the clerk so that the information will be in the May Newsletters.  The council reviewed the May Newsletter that the clerk has started.  The council would like to discuss properties in violation of the Nuisance Ordinance at the May 16, 2011 meeting.  That issue will likely be revisited at the June and July council meetings.  All city pet licenses expire on May 31, 2011.  The clerk will send out reminders to those who have not renewed on June 15, 2011.  She will report to the Sheriff’s Department on July 1, 2011 anyone who still has not obtained a license.

Erickson presented an Application for Exempt Permit for Minnesota Lawful Gambling for the Two Rivers Sportsman Club.  The city approved the application with no waiting period and it was signed by the mayor.

Stromquist stated he would like to paint the exterior of the city shop and would like to use a pressure washer to get the old paint off.  His request was tabled until the next meeting.           

Storeby made a motion, seconded by Erickson, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next special council meeting at 3:30 p.m. on Friday, April 29, 2011 for Local Board of Appeal and Equalization.       
___________________________________
Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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